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San Diego, CA -   The majestic lavender of the jackaranda trees here has been the background for some of the seediest local politics in memory.  I am certain that several other communities have cause to believe that they have a legitimate claim to the title, “America’s worst governed city,” but San Diego is in a category of sleaze all its own.

The current mayor, Dick Murphy, recently announced his resignation, effective July 15, less than 8 months into his second 4-year term of office.  Murphy’s resignation came under considerable public pressure based on the fact that San Diego appears headed into bankruptcy.  The pension fund for city employees currently has a deficit of at least $1.4 billion. For years, the City Council merrily voted benefit increases for public employees and their retirement plans, mostly, it is alleged, in return for political support (and contributions) from the employee unions.  At the same time, the politicians made no attempt to fund these future benefits.

All of this was a dirty little secret until the Security and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the U.S. Attorney’s office started looking into “irregularities” in San Diego’s financial practices and bloated pension system early last year.  The FBI has also been involved after city officials admitted “errors and omissions” in financial statements they had been providing to investors interested in purchasing city bonds.  In other words, city officials had been cooking the books to make San Diego’s financial situation look rosy, when, in fact, it was disastrous.

But it gets worse.  The city’s Pension Board is now refusing to turn over documents and books to investigators on grounds which they refer to as “attorney-client” privilege.  If this nonsense is allowed to stand, much of the evidence to figure out who has been wheeling, dealing, and stealing may forever remain secret.  At the moment, all of the elected officials are – surprise, surprise – pointing their fingers at everyone except themselves.  “Not me, mon” seems to be the operative phrase.

So an election to replace Murphy is in progress.  The leading candidate is Donna Frye, who claims (with some justification) that she was robbed of victory in the last election and that she really should be the mayor now.  5500 write-in ballots cast for Frye were thrown out by a judge because, although the voters had written in her name, they failed to mark a bubble on the ballot.  Those votes would have been enough to make her mayor.  Frye is not thought of well by most of the business leaders and good-ole-boy city leaders because she owns a surf board shop and is married to a “surfing legend,” Skip Frye.  She is a populist and environmental activist, who does not exactly thrill the establishment politicians who have ruled San Diego for decades.

Most of the voters I have talked to seem to prefer Frye to the other candidates, if only because, as one citizen put it, “How much worse can she screw it up than those career politicians-crooks we have had for the past 25 years?”  I think that I have to agree.

I thought you might like to know.
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